Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

November 8, 2010

The regular monthly meeting of the Westmoreland Town Board was called to order by Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw, at 7:00 P.M., on November 8, 2010, with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Kenneth Eisnor, David Husted and Hubert Pritchard. Councilperson Charles Hebbard was absent.  Also present were Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, and fifteen (15) residents of the Town.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola was also in attendance.
Supervisor Sydoriw asked all to stand for the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he adjourned the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Mary Shepherd, a representative from the Westmoreland Community Recreation, proposed a cut off only $2000.00 for the pool, instead of $4000.00 cut from the budget.  She stated that the pool does not want to get behind on purchases.  She spoke of a 27% increase in the chicken bar-b-que sales this year.  They are hosting a swimming program with Oriskany.  The pool is a great asset to the Town and they are trying to obtain or become a 501C not for profit.
Mike Flint, a representative of the Easy Riders Snowmobile Club, presented a trail map to the Board.  They have asked that the Town sign a consent form, allowing Easy Riders to use the right of way beneath National Grid’s power lines.  The Attorney asked that Easy Riders name the Town of Westmoreland on their certificate of insurance.

There being no one else present wishing to speak with the Board, Supervisor Sydoriw reconvened to the regular Board meeting. 

There were no County Legislators present. 

Supervisor Sydoriw asked for the Highway report. Superintendent Carl Eddy asked that the Highway Budget be increased by $40,000.00 to allow for the repair of the culvert on Lawrence Street.  He has spoken with Mr. Hogan, who stated three (3) options and will speak again with Superintendent Eddy on Wednesday.  Councilperson Husted stated there is quite a build up of sand and debris on the asphalt, and that some of the fill around the ends has been washed out.

The Supervisor asked for the Assessor’s report.  Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported that the MSI case has been settled.  Warren has started getting the new permits ready for review in the field.  The new exemption forms are in the hallway for anyone who might need one as well as the Snow Birds for some of them are leaving at the end of the month.  I will be out on the roads collecting data.  I would like to transfer some money to keep Warren going to the end of December, if possible. 
The transfer could come from his equipment account.  Councilperson Pritchard spoke of the old Effland house which has a lot of remodeling done at the rear of the structure.  He asked if a building permit had been obtained.  He has seen a building permit posted on the former Chance house.  He asked why one would have to obtain a permit and not the other one.  The Assessor says he drives each road and if he sees new construction the data is added to the rolls.  The Board expects the Assessor and the Building Codes Officers to travel the roads searching for codes violations and new construction.  The Assessor stated that he travels every road in Town when conducting field work.
The Supervisor asked for the Codes Report.  Terry Williamson had reported: Gary and I completed our required twenty-four (24) hours of annual training on October 26, 2010.  I received a complaint of sewer running in ditch on West Carter Road.  I sent an order to remedy to the property owner to take corrective action to fix the problem.  I received a call from Burt Seymour that he had looked at the system and it is not functioning.  The property owners are elderly and do not have funds to repair the system.  They were referred to the County to see if funds were available for assistance.  Burt will modify the end of the lines to keep the sewage from reaching the ditch until funds become available to replace the system.  The Board asked several questions which were answered by the Codes Officer.  The Supervisor thanked the Building Codes Officer for his report. 
No water report was submitted.

The Supervisor asked for the Reading Center Report.  Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported: in October we loaned out 1,649 items, registered three (3) new patrons and purchased thirty-one (31) new books for $455.20.  The volunteers are weeding out damaged items from the shelves and repairing torn pages.  She reported that the Observer Dispatch donate the Observer Dispatch on-line for one computer at the Reading Center.

The Supervisor thanked Riley for her report and asked for the Attorney’s Report.  Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported; 

Handbook – The handbook has been finalized and distributed.         

Tax Assessment cases – We received two court petitions by two different taxpayers to challenge their assessment.  I am working with the Assessor on these matters.  We reached a settlement on the Verizon case and have nearly finalized a settlement on the second case. 

Dog Law – The new dog law is complete and has been distributed to the Board. A public hearing was had on November 1, 2010 and it is scheduled for a vote on November 8, 2010.  He stated that he will have a new draft of the zoning ordinance next month.

The Supervisor thanked the Town Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.  The Town Clerk Beverly Merriman reported;

In October the Town Clerk’s office sold seven (7) new dog licenses and renewed eighty –two (82) licenses for $433.00.  The County’s share was $121.02, $21.00 to

Ag and Markets for spaying and neutering program and the Town’s commission was $290.98.

Sales of hunting and fishing licenses (DECALS) totaled $2,884.00.  The Town realized $119.02.

We issued nine (9) certified copies for $90.00.  We sold one (1) marriage license for $50.00 for which the Town realized $27.50. There were five (5) handicapped permits issued or renewed during the month.  

The Supervisor stated that the Town Park has closed for the season on October 31, 2010.  The Supervisor asked for Board comments.

Councilperson Hebbard arrived at 7:46 P.M.

Councilperson Husted had no comment.

Councilperson Eisnor had no comment.

Councilperson Hebbard stated that he would like to start the codification of the Town Laws.  He spoke at length with a representative of General Codes, the Company that has submitted a quote of $9,300.00, plus $1,165.00 to accomplish the project.  He would also like to add $10,000.00 to the budget for sidewalk repair and construction in the hamlet.  Councilperson Hebbard also spoke on the SOCCOG meeting at Marble Hill Inn on November 18, 2010.  Oneida County Association of Towns meeting will be November 16, 2010 at the Radisson Hotel in Utica.
Discussion followed on switching from ADP to Paychex for the payroll service.  The Bookkeeper will be finalizing this transfer.

152 A motion to conduct the fireworks display on December 4, 2010, for Santa’s arrival at the Green, was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard.  This was seconded by Councilperson Husted.  Supervisor Sydoriw, Councilperson Hebbard and Councilperson Husted vote AYE.  Councilpersons Eisnor and Pritchard voted Nay.  The Supervisor declared this motion carried.

The agreement to spend Highway Funds is not needed until January 2011, but the Highway Superintendent handed out proposed roads that need work.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that the Highway Agreement that was signed last year was not followed.  There was supposed to be 1.44 miles of Shed Road reground and repaved.  He has measured and only 1.25 miles were completed.  A lengthy discussion followed.
153 A motion to adopt Local Law #3, Dog Licensing within the Town of Westmoreland, was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

A lengthy discussion followed on the proposed Budget for the pool.  This year the Town had budgeted $16,000.00 for the pool.  The proposed budget for 2011 had cut this support to $12,000.00.  The Westmoreland Community Recreation has asked for $2,000.00 more.  They will strive to become a 501C tax exempt organization.  The Supervisor will propose $14,000.00 budgeted for the pool.
154 A request from East Riders Snowmobile Club, to sign a consent form from National Grid, to allow the Easy Riders to use Town owned land for a Trail, which is under the power lines in National Grid’s right of way.  A motion to authorize the Supervisor to sign the consent form was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Husted.   All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.  The Town will obtain a certificate of insurance from Easy Riders, with a certificate holder designation.

155 After discussion, a motion to create the position of Court Attendant for the Town of Westmoreland, was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

156 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Husted to appoint Michael Rahn to the position of Court Attendant.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the notion carried.

The Highway Superintendent requested that $40,000.00 be added to the Highway Budget for repairs to the Lawrence Street Bridge.  Discussion followed.  The Highway total is $258,000.00
Supervisor Sydoriw motioned to accept the Preliminary Budget as written, to add $10,000.00 for sidewalks, $5,000.00 for codification of the Town Laws, to add $1,000.00 to both pool items .400 and .410.

Councilperson Pritchard said that he would not vote aye for the budget until the full time employees were required to pay 5% toward their insurance coverage.  He said that the November 1, 2010 Public Hearing was not advertised correctly.  The Town Clerk did not advertise the elected official’s salaries.  After advice from the Town Attorney, the Supervisor declared that the correct legal notice will be placed in the official newspaper on Wednesday and that a Public Hearing on the Budget on the Budget will be held at 7:00 P.M., Monday, November 15, 2010.  Immediately after the Public Hearing a Special Meeting will be held to vote on the preliminary budget of 2011.

157 A motion to advertise the Public Hearing and Special Meeting for November 15, 2010, was advanced by the Supervisor and seconded by the Deputy Supervisor Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Hebbard left the meeting at 9:30 P.M.

158 A motion to approve and place on file the reports of the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Department, was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

159 A motion to accept the minutes of 10-11-10, 10-18-10, 10-19-10, 10-25-10 and 10-26-10 were accepted with the following correction. “the white truck will not pass inspection next year”, was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

160 A motion to add voucher 507, for Michael Rahn, to the General Fund Abstract, was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

161 A motion to approve and order paid vouchers 467 through 507, General Fund-which total $34,109.50 was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

162 A motion to approve and order paid the Highway Fund claims 247 through 268, which total $149,627.59, was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

163 A motion to approve and order paid the Water Claims as follows:


Tindall Corners Consolidated
claim 13
which totals
$    79.20


Westmoreland Water District
claims 73-77
which totals
$2514.85

Was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Sydoriw stated that the next regular Board meeting will be December 13, 2010 at 7:00 P.M.  A Public Hearing on the 2011 Budget and a Special Meeting will be held November 15, 2010 at 7:00 P.M.

164 A motion to adjourn this meeting was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned at 9:42 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Beverly J. Merriman

Town Clerk

Communications received:

1. Thank you- Lowell Methodist Church for work on ramp

2. Oneida County Department of Finance- potential properties to be auctioned November 18, 2010

3. Westmoreland Historical Society- request for a meeting with the Highway Superintendent, a member of the Town Board and a representative from the Baseball organization, concerning the placement of the sign for the Schoolhouse.

Checks received:

1. COVAC



fuel



$     336.28

2. Westmoreland Justice Court
Justice Bowers- September
$11,249.00

3. Westmoreland Justice Court
Justice Ossont-October

$10,295.00

4. Westmoreland Central School
fuel-September 2-30th

$  6,871.39

5. Westmoreland Central School




$  2,115.83

6. Camelot Village


water billing


$  8,077.89

7. Clark Mills Fire District

fuel



$       77.82

8. County of Oneida


Roadside Ditching 4-12/2010 
$11,000.00
